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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

BACKGROUND 
Paid parental leave enables workers to combine work and caregiving responsibilities without risking 
financial hardship. Evidence suggests paid parental leave, in particular, leads to beneficial health 
outcomes for mothers and infants. It is also associated with employee retention. The U.S. remains one of 
the only high-income countries in the world without guaranteed paid leave for new parents. However, 
states and municipalities are beginning to enact their own paid leave policies. In November 2015 
Multnomah County adopted a Paid Parental Leave (PPL) policy for employees. Eligible employees can take 
up to 240 hours (six weeks) of fully paid leave following the birth, adoption, or foster placement of a child. 
This report examines the impact of the policy on paid and unpaid leave taking; and how County employees 
understand, perceive, and experience the policy. 

METHODOLOGY 
This report draws on three data sources—administrative time-keeping records, an online survey, and a 
series of focus groups. Administrative data consisted of human resources records on instances of leave-
taking for all employees who added a child and were benefits eligible between January 1, 2013 and 
December 31, 2017, resulting in an analytic sample of 579 employees. The online survey was sent to 5,075 
benefit-eligible County employees in August 2017. Six hundred and fifty-nine employees took the survey, 
163 of which had added a child to their family since 2014. Finally, seven focus groups were completed 
with 35 employees in fall 2017. Five focus groups were with employees who had recently added a child to 
their family, and two focus groups were with those who had not. 

RESULTS 
Administrative Data 
After the policy went into effect, the total number of leave hours taken by employees who added a child 
to their family increased from an average of about 287 to 331 hours (a little over a week). The average 
number of paid leave hours for these employees increased from about 196 to 298 hours (roughly two and 
a half weeks). The average number of unpaid leave hours decreased—from about 82 to 32 hours (a little 
over a week). Female employees’ paid leave hours significantly increased, and their unpaid leave hours 
significantly decreased. Male employees’ paid leave hours also significantly increased, but their unpaid 
hours did not significantly change, due to low use of unpaid leave at baseline. Overall, managers took 
more total and paid leave hours and fewer unpaid leave hours than non-managers. It is notable that 
standard deviations across all of the administrative data were quite large, indicating considerable 
variability in the number of leave hours taken. 
 

Survey (with Integrated Focus Groups Themes) 
About 25% of survey respondents identified as men, 69% as women, 3% as other gender categories, and 
3% declined to respond. Roughly 6% identified as Hispanic/Latino, 6% as two or more races, 4% as 
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Black/African American, 2% as Asian, 1% as American Indian/Alaska Native, 1% as Native Hawaiian/Pacific 
Islander, 77% as White, and 3% declined to respond. Survey respondents came from all County 
departments, with the Health Department having the most representation (about one-third). About 49% 
reported caring for a child, 23% for an adult, and 13% for both a child and an adult. 
 

Knowledge, Perceptions & Attitudes: 
The majority of survey respondents were at least somewhat familiar with the PPL policy, but there were 
differences by race/ethnicity, department, and supervisor status. About 91% of Non-Hispanic White 
employees were at least somewhat familiar with the policy compared to 88% of all other racial/ethnic 
categories. Familiarity by department ranged from 79% to 100% of employees. More supervisors were 
familiar with the policy than non-supervisors (~96% versus 91%). Ninety six percent of respondents knew 
biological parents are eligible for PPL versus 74% who knew foster parents are eligible. Focus group 
participants expressed confusion regarding how different leave-taking policies fit together (e.g., FMLA, 
OFLA, sick time, vacation time, and PPL). Survey and focus group participants mostly viewed the policy 
favorably and said it was important to them. For survey respondents, 72% said it was “very important” or 
“essential” that their employer offer paid family leave. The policy appeared to be important for deciding 
to apply for a job with the County and for retention. Twenty three percent of Non-Hispanic Whites versus 
39% of all other racial/ethnic categories said the policy was “essential” for retention. Focus group 
participants told stories about staying with the County specifically because of its PPL policy. Even though 
many focus group participants expressed that the PPL policy is family friendly, they also said six weeks is 
not enough time. Further, multiple employees said affordable childcare-related policies are necessary to 
improve whether employees think of Multnomah County as family-friendly. Several focus group 
participants said there is a need for policies that allow for paid leave to take care of a loved one who is 
not necessarily a child. 

Support & Workplace Dynamics:  
The majority of survey respondents expressed satisfaction with the way their employer communicated 
with them about taking parental leave, but many did not. Nearly 20% of respondents disagreed with the 
statements that their employer “clearly explained their eligibility for parental leave,” or “communicated 
clearly about their parental leave benefits.” Although the survey results indicate level of supervisor 
support does not influence the amount of leave employees take, it appears supervisor support is 
influential on the experience of leave taking. Many focus group participants talked about how supervisors 
played an important role when it came to employees’ experiences planning for leave, their time away 
from work, their return to work, and continuing to breastfeed. Though most respondents (93.8%) said 
their workplace was “Somewhat” or “Very” supportive of breastfeeding, 65% said that they did not 
breastfeed for as long as they intended to, and nearly 43% said they stopped breastfeeding because of a 
work-related barrier. For those who said their supervisors were “somewhat supportive,” about 82% did 
not breastfeed for as long as they intended, compared to about 39% of employees who said their 
supervisors were “very supportive.” This was also reflected by stories shared in the focus groups. 
 

Return to Work: 
Survey respondents were asked why they returned to work when they did after adding a child to their 
family. Among all employees, the top five most frequent responses were 1) My OFLA/FMLA was over, 2) 
I could not financially afford to take more time off, 3) I wanted to return because I enjoy my job, 4) I had 
not built up enough leave time, and 5) I was concerned about losing my health insurance. More female 
employees (13.3%) said they were partially motivated to return to work because they were afraid they 
would lose their job compared to male employees (9.5%). Eight percent of Non-Hispanic Whites said a 
factor of returning to work was fear of losing their job, compared to 33.3% of other racial and ethnic 



 

 3 

identities. Non-Hispanic Whites were less likely to report financial concerns as a primary reason for 
returning to work compared to all others racial/ethnic categories (51% versus 62.5%). The financial 
motivations for returning to work were strongly expressed in the focus groups. 

Key Takeaways  
The findings presented in this report—from administrative data, survey results, and focus groups—offer 
insight into how Multnomah County employees have used and experienced the paid parental leave policy. 
Findings indicate that employees are taking more overall and paid time off after adding a child to their 
family than they did before the policy. However, there are differences in how much overall time, as well 
as paid time, employees are taking by gender, race/ethnicity, and supervisor status. 
 
There also appears to be a great deal of variety in what employees know about the PPL policy, and how 
the policy is interpreted depending on what department they work in and what their job responsibilities 
are. A focus group participant used an effective metaphor to describe how she perceives the way that the 
policy has been operationalized across the County. She said, “There is an entity of the County, but it moves 
really slowly. It is not like a ship. It is more like an amoeba. There are some units that are like WAY out 
there [(her emphasis)], but the big blob of it is back here… Going back to PPL, it is an attempt by leadership 
of the County to kind of move the whole thing in the family-friendly direction.” Based on these results, 
there are several things the County can focus on to further improve upon the PPL policy. 
 
Most urgently, it appears that there is a need for supervisor trainings about how different leave-taking 
policies fit together; how to have respectful and transparent conversations with employees in the early 
stages of planning for leave taking; how to create comfortable work environments for breastfeeding and 
pumping; and how to be more supportive of employees taking leave in general. Findings from the focus 
groups indicate having a supportive supervisor leads to feelings of enhanced trust, empathy for 
supervisors and coworkers, earlier planning of leave taking, enhanced productivity before and after leave 
taking, enhanced sense of collegiality with coworkers, allegiance/commitment to the County, and 
strengthened intentions to return to work. 
 
It is important to acknowledge that several different types of inequities remain, despite introduction of 
the PPL policy. Employees with lower incomes are still in a difficult position to take any time away from 
work that is unpaid, and many employees expressed that six weeks is not a sufficient amount of time to 
bond with a child and, in the case of employees who deliver, recover from childbirth. The County should 
also continue to invest in strategies to reduce workplace discrimination, as some survey respondents, 
especially women and people of color, reported being influenced to return to work because of fear of 
losing their job and feeling pressure from their employer to return. 

Conclusions 
The data sources from this report indicate that Multnomah County’s Paid Parental Leave policy has led to 
an increase in leave-taking behavior, and that many employees view it as a step in the right direction. 
Many study participants said the policy is family friendly, and that it contributes to retention. On the other 
hand, the introduction of the policy has fostered some negative reactions and feelings of dissatisfaction. 
Depending on employees’ department, unit, job responsibilities, co-workers, supervisor, gender, 
race/ethnicity, and income level, they may have very different perceptions and experiences regarding the 
policy’s ability to have a beneficial influence and impact. Further work is needed to better understand 
how the County can mitigate such inequities through trainings for supervisors, possible changes to the 
PPL policy, and the introduction of more family friendly policies in the future.  
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